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Dated: July 7, 1999.
Paul Brouha,
Associate Deputy Chief, National Forest
System.
[FR Doc. 99–17910 Filed 7–13–99; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 3410–11–P

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Forest Service

Information Collection; Request for
Comments; Pilot Approval and Aircraft
Contract Forms

AGENCY: Forest Service, USDA.
ACTION: Notice.

SUMMARY: In accordance with the
Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, the
Forest Service announces its intention
to request a reinstatement, without
change, of a previously approved
collection for the administration of
aviation contracts. The information
helps the Forest Service ensure that
pilots and aircraft offered for use by
contractors meet the special Forest
Service aviation mission parameters.
Respondents will include individuals,
businesses, corporations, and Federal,
State, and local governments.
DATES: Comments must be received in
writing on or before September 13,
1999.
ADDRESSES: All comments should be
addressed to Director, Fire and Aviation
Management Staff, Mail Stop 1107,
Forest Service, USDA, P.O. Box 96090,
Washington, DC 20090–6090 or
submitted by FAX to (202) 205–1272 or
by email to: fam/wo@fs.fed.us.

The public may inspect comments at
the office of the Director, Fire and
Aviation Staff, 201 14th Street, SW,
Washington, DC. Visitors are
encouraged to call (202) 205–1483 to
facilitate entrance into the building.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Michael Dudley, Aviation Management
Specialist, at (202) 205–0995.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Background
The forms described in this request

for reinstatement of this previously
approved information collection, are
used by the agency to issue and
administer aviation contracts. The
Forest Service is the largest owner and
operator of aircraft in the Federal
government outside of the Department
of Defense. The majority of Forest
Service flying is in support of wildland
fire suppression. The Forest Service
contracts with approximately 400 pilot
and aircraft vendors to provide aviation
services for National Forest System land

protection and administrative projects.
The aircraft and pilots average 63,000
flying hours each year.

Contracts for these services establish
rigorous qualification requirements for
pilots and specific condition,
equipment, and performance
requirements for aircraft. These
requirements are necessary in order for
the Forest Service to maintain an
acceptable level of safety, mission
preparedness, and cost effectiveness in
aviation operations. This is particularly
true in fire suppression missions, which
are conducted under adverse conditions
of weather, terrain, turbulence, smoke
reduced visibility, minimally improved
landing areas, and congested airspace
around wildfires.

The data from this information
collection will be used to document the
basis for the Forest Service to approve
or deny contracts for pilots and aircraft.
The completed forms are maintained in
Forest Service Regional Headquarters
with the Regional Aviation Officers and
aircraft inspectors. Information on these
forms form the basis for the agency to
approve or deny contract agreements
with pilots or for aircraft. If the pilots or
aircraft meet the agency’s requirements,
approval cards are issued to each
contract pilot and for each contract
aircraft. Forest Service personnel verify
possession of properly approved cards
before utilizing the services of these
pilots and aircraft. Without the
information supplied on these forms,
Forest Service contracting officers, pilot,
and aircraft inspectors cannot determine
if pilots and aircraft meet the detailed
qualification, equipment, and condition
requirements essential for safe, efficient
accomplishment of Forest service
specified flying missions.

Description of Information Collection
The following describes the

information collection to be reinstated:
Title: FS–5700–20, Airplane Pilot

Qualifications and Approval Record.
OMB Number: 0596–0015.
Expiration Date of Approval: August

31, 1998.
Type of Request: Reinstatement,

without change, of a previously
approved collection for which approval
has expired.

Abstract: The information provided
on this form is used by authorized
Forest Service pilot and aircraft
inspectors to ensure that pilots meet
contract specifications for
qualifications, such as hours flown in a
particular model of fixed-wing aircraft.
Forest Service personnel collect
information that includes the pilot’s
medical certificate number, airman
certificate number, and hours flown in

a specific type of aircraft, including
Pilot In Command hours.

Estimate of Burden: .25 hours.
Type of Respondents: Individuals,

businesses, corporations, and Federal,
State, and local governments.

Estimated Number of Respondents:
570.

Estimated Number of Responses per
Respondent: 1.

Estimated Total Annual Burden on
Respondents: 143 hours.

Description of Information Collection

The following describes the
information collection to be reinstated:

Title: FS–5700–20a, Helicopter Pilot
Qualifications and Approval Record.

OMB Number: 0596–0015.
Expiration Date of Approval: August

31, 1998.
Type of Request: Reinstatement,

without change, of a previously
approved collection for which approval
has expired.

Abstract: The information provided
on this form is used by authorized
Forest Service pilot and aircraft
inspectors to ensure that pilots meet
contract specifications for qualifications
for hours flown in a particular
helicopter type. Forest Service
personnel collect information that
includes the pilot’s medical certificate
number, airman certificate number, and
hours flown in a specific type of
helicopter, including Pilot In Command
hours.

Estimate of Burden: .25 hours.
Type of Respondents: Individuals,

businesses, corporations, and Federal,
State, and local governments.

Estimated Number of Respondents:
418.

Estimated Number of Responses per
Respondent: 1.

Estimated Total Annual Burden on
Respondents: 105 hours.

Description of Information Collection

The following describes the
information collection to be reinstated:

Title: FS–5700–21, Airplane Data
Record.

OMB Number: 0596–0015.
Expiration Date of Approval: August

31, 1998.
Type of Request: Reinstatement,

without change, of a previously
approved collection for which approval
has expired.

Abstract: The information provided
on this form is used by authorized
Forest Service pilot and aircraft
inspectors to ensure that fixed-wing
aircraft meet contract specifications for
equipment and condition requirements.
Information to be collected includes the
aircraft’s airworthiness and registration
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certificate numbers, maintenance
records, and inspection records.

Estimate of Burden: 2.1 hours.
Type of Respondents: Individuals,

businesses, corporations, and Federal,
State, and local governments.

Estimated Number of Respondents:
536.

Estimated Number of Responses per
Respondent: 1.

Estimated Total Annual Burden on
Respondents: 1,142 hours.

Description of Information Collection

The following describes the
information collection to be reinstated:

Title: FS–5700–21a, Helicopter Data
Record.

OMB Number: 0596–0015.
Expiration Date of Approval: August

31, 1998.
Type of Request: Reinstatement,

without change, of a previously
approved collection for which approval
has expired.

Abstract: The information provided
on this form is used by authorized
Forest Service pilot and aircraft
inspectors to ensure that helicopter
aircraft meet contract specifications for
equipment and condition requirements.
Information to be collected includes the
aircraft’s airworthiness and registration
certificate numbers, maintenance
records, and inspection records.

Estimate of Burden: 3.7 hours.
Type of Respondents: Individuals,

businesses, corporations, and Federal,
State, and local governments.

Estimated Number of Respondents:
279.

Estimated Number of Responses per
Respondent: 1.

Estimated Total Annual Burden on
Respondents: 1,052 hours.

Comment Is Invited

The agency invites comments on the
following: (a) Whether the proposed
collection of information is necessary
for the stated purposes and the proper
performance of the functions of the
agency, including whether the
information will have practical or
scientific utility; (b) the accuracy of the
agency’s estimate of the burden of the
proposed collection of information,
including the validity of the
methodology and assumptions used; (c)
ways to enhance the quality, utility, and
clarity of the information to be
collected; and (d) ways to minimize the
burden of the collection of information
on respondents, including the use of
automated, electronic, mechanical, or
other technological collection
techniques or other forms of information
technology.

Use of Comment

All comments, including name and
address when provided, will become a
matter of public record. Comments
received in response to this notice will
be summarized and included in the
request for Office of Management and
Budget approval.

Dated: July 7, 1999.

Larry Payne,
Acting Deputy Chief, State and Private
Forestry.
[FR Doc. 99–17950 Filed 7–13–99; 8:45 am]

BILLING CODE 3410–11–P

BROADCASTING BOARD OF
GOVERNORS

Sunshine Act Meeting

DATE AND TIME: July 20, 1999; 11:00 A.M.

PLACE: Cohen Building, Room 3321, 330
Independence Ave., S.W., Washington,
D.C. 20547.

CLOSED MEETING: The meeting of the
Broadcasting Board of Governors (BBG)
will meet in closed session to review
and discuss a number of issues relating
to U.S. Government-funded
non-military international broadcasting.
They will address internal procedural,
budgetary, and personnel issues, as well
as sensitive foreign policy issues
relating to potential options in the U.S.
international broadcasting field. This
meeting is closed because if open it
likely would either disclose matters that
would be properly classified to be kept
secret in the interest of foreign policy
under the appropriate executive order
(5 U.S.C. 552b.(c)(1)) or would disclose
information the premature disclosure of
which would be likely to significantly
frustrate implementation of a proposed
agency action. (5 U.S.C. 552b.(c)(9)(B))
In addition, part of the discussion will
relate solely to the internal personnel
and organizational issues of the BBG or
the international Broadcasting Bureau.
(5 U.S.C. 552b.(c)(2) and (6))

CONTACT PERSON FOR MORE INFORMATION:
Persons interested in obtaining more
information should contact either
Brenda Hardnett or John Lindburg at
(202) 401–3736.

Dated: July 12, 1999.

John A. Lindburg,
Legal Counsel and Acting Executive Director.
[FR Doc. 99–18072 Filed 7–12–99; 2:34 pm]

BILLING CODE 8230–01–M

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

Submission for OMB Review;
Comment Request

DOC has submitted to the Office of
Management and Budget (OMB) for
clearance the following proposal for
collection of information under the
provisions of the Paperwork Reduction
Act (44 U.S.C. chapter 35).

Agency: U.S. Census Bureau.
Title: Census 2000 Partnership and

Marketing Program Evaluation (PMPE).
Form Number(s): None, the evaluation

will use a computer survey instrument.
Agency Approval Number: None.
Type of Request: New collection.
Burden: 3,000 hours.
Number of Respondents: 9,000.
Avg Hours Per Response: 20 minutes.
Needs and Uses: As part of Census

2000, the Census Bureau is conducting
a comprehensive program of evaluations
designed to measure how well our
programs, operations, and procedures
perform. The Census 2000 Partnership
and Marketing Program is included in
this evaluation program.

The Census 2000 Partnership and
Marketing Program has two goals: (1) To
increase the awareness of the census,
and (2) to increase mailback response
rates, especially among historically
undercounted populations. For the first
time, Census 2000 will include the
services of a paid advertising campaign
as part of the marketing and promotion
strategy. Another major component of
the census marketing plan is the
Partnership program. This component
provides an opportunity for private
industry, government and non-
government organizations to participate
in Census 2000.

The Census Bureau has hired the
National Opinion Research Center
(NORC), a contractor independent of the
Census Bureau to survey 9,000 residents
of households in the United States
through a mixed mode data collection-
telephone and personal interviews. The
questionnaire will contain tested
questions asked in earlier and similar
Census Bureau sponsored surveys that
probe individuals about their awareness
of the census and the effectiveness of
the marketing campaign and the
Partnership activities in motivating the
The survey will oversample minority
populations being targeted by the
advertising and partnership programs.
The survey will consist of three separate
data collections (waves) that will occur
at different points in time to coincide
with key phases of the Census 2000
awareness and advertising campaign.

Affected Public: Individuals or
households.
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